BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Town of Plymouth, Massachusetts

Tuesday, December 12, 2006

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, December 12, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Vice Chairman Loewenberg called the meeting to order shortly after 7:00 p.m.
Town Manager’s Report

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi provided an update for the Board on the following matters:  

Division of Local Services Review – Some months ago, the Town Manager and the Board of Selectmen engaged the Division of Local Services to conduct a thorough review of the Town’s financial management practices and operations.  The Division delivered their final report and recommendations late last week.  Bruce Miller, the Town’s Financial Director, has begun his examination of each of the 37 recommendations of the review, and he plans to provide the Town Manager and Assistant Town Manager with his professional assessment and opinion on the implementation of each recommendation.  Ms. Arrighi commented that she and the Town Manager were pleased to note that many of the Division’s recommendations were already being implemented by the Town’s Finance Department.  Once the action plan following the review has been completed, Joe Markarian from the Department of Revenue will attend a meeting of the Board of Selectmen to provide highlights of the report.

Annual Town Meeting - A copy of the draft of the Annual Town meeting warrant was included in the Town manager’s report packet.  While the language of the warrant still needs finalizing, the Town Manager and Assistant Town Manager intend on setting dates for the Board to hear articles beginning the middle of next month.  The Motions and Pre-Town meetings are scheduled for May 17, 2007 at 8:30 a.m. and 7:00 p.m., respectively.  A draft copy of the warrant will be released to the Finance Committee this week.  
(Town Manager’s Report, continued)

Methods of Procurement Process – Over the past several months, management has been examining methods to redistribute the Town’s internal procurement processes for bidding and contracting projects.  The Procurement Office has devised a procedure that will seamlessly incorporate accurate bid specifications into existing bid and contract templates.  This will reduce the time needed for Procurement staff to proofread and format text, thus expediting the bid process.  On Wednesday, Dec. 13, 2006, the Inspector General’s Office will provide an overall training for Town staff on MGL Chapter 30B, including the legalities and procedures surrounding procurement as well as in-depth training on writing specifications and developing bids.  Ms. Arrighi noted that she will provide the Board with follow-up information on this matter.
Happy News – Ms. Arrighi was pleased to pass on the happy news that Town Manager Mark Sylvia and his wife, Veronique, have proudly announced the birth of their new daughter, Scarlett Ledoux Sylvia.
Licenses
Enoteca Di Vino

Enoteca Di Vino, LLC. d/b/a Enoteca Di Vino is requesting the following licenses in conjunction with their request for an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant license:

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

The Common Victualler and Comprehensive Entertainment and Sunday Entertainment licenses are already in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the above license.  Voted 3-0, approved.

2007 Renewal Certification for ABCC (Addendum)

ABCC requests a list of licenses disapproved or not submitted for 2006 renewal.

The following are not renewing for 2007:

Maclyn Corp., d/b/a Arthur’s Restaurant

Junior Robert Dzierwa d/b/a LeBlon Café

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to provide the above list of licenses disapproved or not submitted for 2006 renewal.  Voted 3-0, approved.

 (Licenses, continued)
Vehicle for Hire Operator’s License (New)

Scott Coleman

36 Plumfield Lane

Duxbury

Patriot Transportation

Issuance of the above license is subject to the CORI background check.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the above license.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Vote to set Seasonal Population

ABCC requests an estimate of Resident Seasonal Population – estimated at 86,113.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the above estimated seasonal population.  Voted 3-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

Our House Services, 40 Russell Street is requesting a one day wine and malt license for dinner and wine tasting to be held at 40 Russell Street for the following dates:

12/16/06
7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m.

12/22/06
7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m.

12/31/06
7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m.

Liquor liability is in place.  Issuance is subject to the approval of the Building Department.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the above license.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Liquor Renewal

Bertucci’s Restaurant Corp. d/b/a Bertucci’s Brick Oven Ristorante

Renewal of:

Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License

Common Victualler

Comprehensive Entertainment-radio, tv

Sunday Entertainment – Radio, tv

(Licenses, continued)

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the above license renewals.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire (Renewals)

Seabreeze Transportation, Inc.

429 Court Street

Ashraf El Sammak and Tahssin Moussalli

· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit

· Applying for one Vehicle for Hire renewal (Taxi)

· Applying for two new Vehicles for Hire 

· Applying for three Vehicle for Hire Operator Licenses

Issuance of the operator’s licenses is subject to the background check and driving records.

Matthew Wirt

Norman Moussalli

Muhammad Haque

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the above license renewals, vehicle permits, and operator for hire licenses.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Minutes – The Board voted to approve the minutes from the December 5, 2006 Selectmen’s Meeting.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to approve the above license.  David Malaguti – yes; Jean Loewenberg – yes; Anthony Schena – abstain.  

Personnel Policies – The Board of Selectmen, as the policy making body of the Town, adopted the policy directives and procedures approved by the Town Manager for the following:  Policy on Military Leave; Health Insurance at Retirement Procedure; Reclassification Procedure; and Public Facilities Policy.  These policies will replace any old policies on those subjects and may be updated periodically by the Town Manager with a vote by the Selectmen.

Spring Special Town Meeting - The Board voted to open the Special Town Meeting Warrant on Tuesday, January 2, 2007 and close it on Friday, February 2, 2007.
(Administrative Notes, continued)
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the above license.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Appointment - The Board appointed Terri Johnson to the Memorials Advisory Committee for a term expiring June 30, 2008.  Ms. Johnson was the only applicant for the last remaining vacant term on the committee.
Appointment - The Board appointed Nicole Rivers to the Capital Outlay Expenditure Committee for a term expiring June 30, 2007.  Ms. Rivers was the only applicant for this vacant term on the committee. 
Public Comment

Vice Chairman Loewenberg opened the meeting for public comment.  No residents came forward.
Public Hearing – Enoteca Di Vino
Vice Chairman Loewenberg opened a Public Hearing at 7:15 p.m. to consider the application for a new annual all alcohol restaurant liquor license from Enoteca Di Vino, LLC, d/b/a Di Vino, Kelly Bryant, Manager, 39 Court Street.

Kelly Bryant, Manager at Enoteca Di Vino, appeared before the Board to provide information on her establishment’s application.  Ms. Bryant explained that every member of her staff is required to complete TIPS certification.  Additionally, she explained that an alarm system has been installed within the restaurant as an added precaution to alert appropriate authorities in the event of an emergency.  
Vice Chairman Loewenberg opened the hearing for public comment.   No residents came forward.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the above license.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Infrastructure Improvements on the Waterfront - DCR
Shaun Provencher from the Massachusetts Department of Conservation and Recreation (DCR) provided the Board with a brief presentation on DCR’s recently unveiled plans for major infrastructure repairs and renovations at Pilgrim Memorial State Park and the State Pier. This plan includes: replacing the railings and some of the planking on the State Pier; rehabilitation of the Plymouth Rock Portico; and general landscape work.  

Mr. Provencher explained that construction on the State Pier (totaling nearly $350,000 in repairs) will begin some time in February 2006, closing the pier (in stages) for an approximate span of ten weeks.  During the course of the repair work, it may be necessary to temporarily relocate fishing and shellfish activities to the Town Pier.

Repairs and preventative maintenance on the Plymouth Rock Portico will begin some time in the spring or summer of 2008.  Water seeping through deteriorating mortar joints on the roof of the portico has caused the inner steel beam supporting the dome ceiling to rust.  Consequently, the stress on the supportive beam has caused the well-publicized problem of falling ceiling tiles.  DCR experts will begin the damage assessment study on December 18, 2006, closing Plymouth Rock to visitors for approximately one week.  Extensive repair work, however, will not begin until 2008, to avoid interference with the Mayflower’s 50th Anniversary celebration in 2007.  The cumulative investment in this project will be approximately $500,000, and interpretive panels will be installed at the site to explain DCR’s work to the public.
Lastly, Mr. Provencher explained that DCR has allocated $40,000 for general landscaping and structure improvements within Pilgrim Memorial State Park during the spring of 2007.
Selectman Schena expressed his appreciation for DCR’s repair and improvement plans for the pier, portico, and park areas.  As the Board does not have control over these state-owned locations, Selectman Schena noted that it is important for the Town to have a positive and cooperative relationship with DCR.  
Selectman Loewenberg asked Mr. Provencher if it might be possible to involve PACTV in documenting the Plymouth Rock Portico repair project.  Board members responded favorably to this idea, and Mr. Provencher noted that DCR officials had already discussed the possibility of installing a webcam to document daily progress on the project. 

89 Court Street

Bruce Arons, Director of Community Development for Town of Plymouth, appeared before the Board to request their permission to issue a Request for Proposal (RFP) for the sale and development of 89 Court Street (the former CURA building and former proposed site for the Council on Aging).  The Office of Community Development seeks to create more affordable housing areas that represent smart growth and mixed use.  Situated in Plymouth’s Downtown district, the property at 89 Court Street stood out as having the best potential for a 100% affordable rental housing project for low-to-moderate income persons.  
Mr. Arons explained that, in the preliminary assessment of the property, it was determined that approximately 12 rental units could be carved into the space without expanding beyond the footprint of the building.   The minimum bid amount on this project in the RFP is set at $900,000, based on the location, size, and reasonable attractiveness of the building and the project’s redevelopment stipulations.  Any offers below the bid minimum would be considered non-responsive.  While this minimum bid of $900,000 could translate to a net loss for the Town of $250,000—the Town made an initial investment of $1.15 million—the project will put the property back on the tax rolls and residents back in the Downtown area.
Selectman Schena asked Mr. Arons if parking would be an issue for this location, as it was a problem when the Town sought to locate the Council on Aging at this site.  Mr. Arons responded that he has spoken with Denis Hanks of the Plymouth Development Corporation on the parking matter.  Mr. Hanks informed Mr. Arons that Downtown residents are eligible for overnight parking permits.  Mr. Arons explained that he would like to see the costs for these permits built into the agreement with the developer. 
Selectman Schena went on to note the Town’s initial investment of $1.15 million into the property, and he wanted to assure the public that the Board is concerned about any loss the Town incurs.  In this particular case, however, no offers have been made on this property for some time.  The liability of this project, he said, may well be worth its assets in affordable housing.
Selectman Malaguti lamented the potential loss on its initial investment in the property, but he acknowledged the positive outcomes of the proposal for 89 Court Street.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the issuance of an RFP for the sale and development of the land and building located at 89 Court Street.  Voted 3-0, approved.
Public Hearing – Parking Fund Fee Review
Vice Chairman Loewenberg opened a Public Hearing to consider the matter of modifying the fee charged to village center property owners desiring to make a payment in lieu of providing the required parking on-site.   
Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, appeared before the Board to provide information on the Town’s Parking Fund Fee.  He explained that the Off-Street Parking Fund was established as a Zoning bylaw by Town Meeting in 1991, with the purpose of providing a means of payment to the Town in lieu of required on-site parking.  This fund was established with the additional intent of encouraging commercial investment while easing the burden of financing public parking off of taxpayers.
Mr. Hartmann explained that this Parking Fund Fee has not been increased since its establishment 15 years ago in 1991.  Due to inflation and changes in the market, Mr. Hartmann explained, a review of the fee is in order to determine the most currently appropriate payment in lieu of parking.  Mr. Hartmann and his staff conducted research in order to determine a standard rate for construction costs of surface parking and structured parking facilities.  From the data they collected, the Planning Department provided a recommendation that the parking fee be increased.  
Mr. Hartmann sought to make clear that the Parking Fund Fee is a one-time payment.  When the bylaw was created in 1991, existing buildings were ‘grandfathered in.’  From that point forward, the only element triggering a payment from an existing building or establishment is a modification or addition to the site that increases its use.  To date, approximately $200,000 has been deposited into the Downtown/Plymouth Center fund.  A little over $50,000 was used to conduct the Downtown/Harbor parking study, leaving a current balance of $149,000.  Much of this revenue came from the Sheraton/Radisson changeover.  
Mr. Hartmann provided the Board with several pricing alternatives, broken down by use (office, restaurant, housing, hotel, storage), for the proposed Parking Fund Fee increase.  Due to the shared nature of public parking and the use of parking for public events, the Planning Department recommended a discounted rate, essentially setting the per-space fee at 75% of the current national median cost found through their research.  A brief summary of the chart Mr. Hartman provided:




       Renovations
   New Construction
Current Fee:

   $540


   $950

Alternative 1:

$3,000


$5,000


Alternative 2:

$4,000


$6,000


Alternative 3:

$6,000


$8,000

Mr. Hartmann noted that the Planning Board voted 3-2 to recommend setting the Parking Fund Fee at the amounts listed in Alternative 3.  Again, Mr. Hartmann reiterated that the Parking Fund Fee is a one-time payment, applying only to new construction or an increase in use of an existing structure.   Mr. Hartmann added that this fee applies only to the Town’s village centers, as these areas need the Town’s help with providing spaces most.   
Discussion ensued between the Board and Mr. Hartmann to answer uncertainties and clarify details.

Selectman Loewenberg noted her basic support for increasing the fee, but expressed her apprehension over what she felt were arbitrary figures proposed as fee amounts.  This method, she theorized, would not raise the funds necessary to fund a Town-owned parking garage. She conveyed her uneasiness with the timing of this proposed fee, during a time when the future of the downtown parking plan is tenuous.   
Mr. Hartmann acknowledged that, at the unchanged fee rates set in 1991, it has taken 15 years to bring the Parking Fund to an amount that is relatively unsubstantial to the costs of building a Town-owned garage.  This, he said, is evidence that the time has come to update the fee.  Revenue from the Parking Fund, however, can be used—at the Board’s discretion—for any parking-related improvements.  Mr. Hartmann noted that he anticipates a significant influx of residential development in the Downtown/ Harbor district—although this will be good for residential growth, this will place a much higher burden on parking.  The Board, he recommended, should have an appropriate fee in place before development rapidly expands. 
Selectman Malaguti stated his support for increasing the fee to an appropriate, current rate.   He noted his sentiment that, if a business cannot provide parking for their newly-proposed establishment, their request should not be granted.   He expressed his espousal of a fee amount somewhere between the minimum and maximum amounts presented by the Planning Department.

Selectman Loewenberg opened the hearing for public comment.
Alan Zanotti, Downtown business owner, spoke against increasing the Parking Fund fee, citing the uncertainty of the current parking situation.  He noted that The Shops at 5 and Colony Place shopping plazas were given TIF’s and reductions in parking requirements; an increased Parking Fund fee for Downtown merchants, he suggested, would appear to be yet another discouragement to businesses interested in coming to the district. 

Steve Rich, Downtown property owner, echoed Mr. Zanotti’s concerns about discouraging business in the district with an increased Parking Fund fee.  Mr. Rich questioned the gap between the cost of a garage and the reality of what the Town can recoup through these fees.  He stated that he does not see the gain outweighing the loss.
As there were no more citizens wishing to speak on the matter, Selectman Loewenberg closed the hearing to public comment. 

Selectman Malaguti stated that the system of parking fees should be fair—what the Town requires from one, it should require from the other.  He noted that he does not think the proposed fee increases are completely unreasonable for those building or modifying new structures.  He conveyed his support for raising the Parking Fund fee to Alternative One, as proposed in the Planning Department’s chart.

Selectman Schena expressed his concern for the sustainability of the Downtown district, questioning whether the area was on the verge of collapse.  The Downtown area, he noted, is different from every other area of town.  It is often the reason, he said, why people visit Plymouth.   The Parking Fund fees, he suspected, could be prohibitive to business growth in this area.  Until this issue can be incorporated into a more sophisticated, linked plan, Selectman Schena stated he would either vote no or vote to table the matter. 
Selectman Malaguti expressed his sentiment that the Town is still short on parking spaces—many Downtown merchants, he noted, are in agreement with this.  What might happen, he mused, if the Board tables this issue and a big development comes in?  
Selectman Malaguti made a motion to vote to adopt the Parking Fund fees as outlined in Alternative Option One with the stipulation of a yearly review.  There was no second.
Selectman Loewenberg noted that she does not have a problem with assessing businesses and developers for the demands that their establishments place on the Town.  On this issue, however, she feels there is a lack of budgetary projections, plans for spending, and coordination of efforts.  She suggested tabling the issue for two months, to provide for a thoughtful analysis on the Downtown district and the current parking plan’s affect on the area.  She outlined her questions on the status of the parking garage, the projections of potential revenue, the expectations of where the revenue will be used, and the input of other departments.
Selectman Malaguti offered withdrew his motion, with the stipulation that the issue be heard within two months.  
Selectman Schena agreed to table the Parking Fund fee issue for no more than two months, but noted that he would be willing to address the matter earlier if the information becomes available.  
Old Business/Letters/New Business

Old Business
Because he was unable to attend the previous week’s meeting, Selectman Schena wished to make his view known on the Tax Classification matter.  He stated that he does not support a split tax rate, and that he would have voted with the Board to maintain the Town’s single, unified tax rate.  He noted that he reviewed the data presented by the Assessing Department, and, in his evaluation, the numbers showed that too much of the tax burden would need to be shifted on the Town’s commercial base to make even the slightest difference on the residential base.  
Letters

Selectman Loewenberg noted the receipt of a copy of a letter written by Downtown merchant Sue Hickey, addressed to Plymouth Development Corporation (PDC) Vice President Denis Hanks.   In the letter, Ms. Hickey asked Mr. Hanks when the PDC would be meeting again, and if the PDC planned to inform the public that they had suspended parking enforcement at 5 p.m. rather than the usual 7 p.m.  Selectman Loewenberg asked Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi to follow up on the date of the next PDC meeting, and she questioned the logic of lifting the parking restrictions for the Holidays without informing the public.
Vote to Adjourn

On a motion from Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.
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